PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 6, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 6, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then held a moment of silence in recognition of the passing of two former Town employees, Robert Moon and Francis O’Keefe.
As the students from Sedona, Arizona had not yet arrived for their visit with the Board (the first item on the agenda), Chairman Quintal proceeded with the next items on the evening’s agenda.
Town Manager’s Report

Plymouth’s Bond Rating – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to report that Standard & Poor’s recently upgraded Plymouth’s bond rating from AA- to AA.   Representatives from both Standard & Poor’s and Moody’s recently met with the Town, he said, to review its bond rating in anticipation of financing short-term debt.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Moody’s has confirmed that Plymouth’s Aa2 rating will remain the same and that, as it relates to the rating of our bond anticipation note, Moody’s considers Plymouth MIG 1, which is considered the best classification for debt securities.
Team Plymouth – Mr. Sylvia announced that, on May 9th, Team Plymouth will formally announce the creation of a new tourism shuttle, made possible through partnerships with local tourist attractions and hospitality providers.  Team Plymouth, Mr. Sylvia clarified, is a group of Town officials, tourism partners, and economic development representatives.   America’s Hometown Shuttle, he explained, came about as a result of concerns over the inability to link tourists between the MBTA Commuter Rail and the downtown area, and it is scheduled to run on Fridays, Saturdays, and Sundays from May 23rd through Labor Day.  Mr. Sylvia further reported that the shuttle will be provided by Plymouth & Brockton Bus Lines and is supported financially by local hotels, tourist attractions, and the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation. 
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Plymouth Philharmonic, 11 North Street, Chris Ford, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for May 17, 2008 from 7:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Pops Concert at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for the Plymouth Philharmonic / Chris Ford.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator

· For Seabreeze Taxi:

· Juan Carlos Candelario 
19 Jacqueline Lane, Plymouth
Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI Background check.   Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator license for Juan Carlos Candelario to operate for Seabreeze Taxi.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Licenses in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· Digital Media Services, Inc. d/b/a Memorial Hall, 83 Court Street, Robert Young, Jr. (Manager) requested the following licenses in conjunction with its application for a new Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Group II, III, IV

Applying for dancing, live entertainment, moving pictures, plays, floor, light or theatre shows

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License, Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group II, III, IV), Extension of Hours Permit, and Early Sunday Opening Permit for Digital Media Services, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes / March 4, 2008 – The Board approved the minutes from the March 4, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.

Meeting Minutes / March 11, 2008 – The Board approved the minutes from the March 11, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Selectman Malaguti abstained from this action, as he did not attend the March 11th meeting.

Purchase & Sale / Hayden Pond – The Board approved and signed the Amendment to Purchase & Sale Agreement for the acquisition of the Hayden Pond Land listed as Article 10 on the Special Town Meeting warrant.  The amendment simply changed the closing date June 23, 2008, after Town Meeting.   

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
Old Business / Letters / New Business
Chairman Quintal asked the members of the Board if they would have any objections to taking the Old Business / Letters / New Business agenda item out-of-order, as the meeting was running ahead of schedule.  No objections were made.
Old Business

Siever Field – Selectman Malaguti asked for a status update on the work being performed at Siever Field.  DPW Director Roger Hammond was on hand to respond to Selectman Malaguti’s inquiry and provide the Board with a brief update.   Mr. Hammond explained that Ocean View Avenue (alongside Siever Field) would be paved by the end of the month and, as part of the Town’s environmental Response Action Outcome, loam will be transported and laid out upon the field during the next couple weeks.  Hydro-seeding and watering, Mr. Hammond said, will follow the installation of the loam and be completed by the end of the month.
Vacant Buildings on Carver Road – Selectman Machado expressed concerns that a large parcel of land near the intersection of Carver Road and Montgomery Drive has become hot spot for litter, partying, debris, and homeless activity.   He inquired if the Town’s Department of Inspectional Services could contact the owner and discuss the removal of the two abandoned buildings on the property.

Pay-As-You-Throw / Single Stream Recycling – Selectman Machado reviewed some figures and statistics pertaining to single-stream recycling and the Town’s plans to go to a Pay-As-You-Throw solid waste program.  Selectman Machado noted that he wholeheartedly supports recycling, but feels that the convenience of single-stream (as opposed to separated) recycling will encourage more residents to recycle and, thus, outweigh the financial drawbacks.
July 4 Plymouth, Inc. – Selectman Tavares reported that the July 4 Plymouth committee met with Ed Perry from WATD, who has agreed to help the committee raise funds for the 4th of July festivities.  The July 4 Plymouth committee, he said, will need to raise over $50,000 if the parade and fireworks are to happen.

Return to Discussion on Pay-As-You-Throw – Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked Mr. Hammond to speak to the difference between the proposed senior and regular Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”) fees.  Mr. Hammond responded that, in the PAYT program, it is anticipated that most seniors will use 15-gallon bags, which are half the cost of 30 gallon bags.  With the added incentive to recycle and reduce their trash, he said, seniors should see a reduction in their waste disposal costs.

Chairman Quintal added that he spent some hours at the South Street transfer station over the weekend.  While assisting residents and families with recycling, he said, he talked with them about their efforts to recycle and how it has reduced their trash.  Chairman Quintal noted that one family of five explained how, by recycling, they had reduced their trash to one bag per week.   If something is wrong with the PAYT program, we will fix it, he said, and he asked that the Board move forward with its plans to implement PAYT.
Mr. Hammond pointed the Board’s attention to a reference sheet he prepared, comparing single stream recycling to separated recycling.   While these figures are projected, he explained, PAYT programs have a proven record of significantly increasing recycling and, thus, reducing the Town’s tipping (disposal) fees.  Single stream recycling does not generate as much revenue as our current system of separating recyclables, Mr. Hammond said, and the base fee charged to residents would need to be raised in order to cover the Town’s disposal costs if we were to switch to that system.   He reviewed figures from FY2007 and discussed the means by which the senior and regular rates were calculated within his PAYT proposal, using those previous percentages and ratios.  Mr. Hammond reiterated that any decrease to the senior fee would require an increase to the regular fee.  
Selectman Machado expressed concern that, despite Mr. Hammonds projected figures, the Town could see a shortfall if residents don’t purchase as many bags as anticipated.   His interest in the single-stream system, he said, stems from his intent to make the program simple and easy for working families, and he is not convinced that the Town can accomplish such an implementation in a mere 12 weeks.

Mr. Hammond responded that the Town’s solid waste program is based on consumption; if the Town sells less disposal bags, there will be less trash to haul away, and, thus, an overall reduction to the amount the Town must spend to dispose of its trash.
Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a New Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise License from Digital Media Services d/b/a Memorial Hall, Robert Young, Jr., Manager.  

Joe Goldberg, the operating manager for Digital Media Services (“DMS”), addressed the Board and explained that his company’s goal is to bring a high level of quality entertainment to Memorial Hall.   DMS would like the ability to serve alcohol at some of their scheduled events, he said, but the company will not rely on alcohol sales to drive profits within their overall plan to make the Hall a family-oriented environment.

Selectman Malaguti noted that, by granting an annual on-premise license to DMS, the Town would centralize the sale of alcohol into the hands of a consistent and trained staff, as opposed to the current system of granting one-day licenses to the various groups that schedule and hold events at the Hall.
Mr. Goldberg assured the Board that all DMS bartenders will be over 21 years of age and TIPS certified.   DMS will challenge its staff to keep the crowd under control, he said, so that patrons of the Hall can enjoy themselves in a safe and orderly fashion.   In response to an inquiry by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, Mr. Goldberg explained that DMS intends to provide an entertainment schedule that spans all age groups, from rock and roll to Broadway, and from kids’ shows to dance parties.

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public.  No one came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted an Annual All Alcohol General On-Premise License to Digital Media Services d/b/a Memorial Hall.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Visit from Students of Sedona, Arizona Middle School
Connie Baxter Marlowe, a teacher from Sedona, Arizona’s Middle School, addressed the Board and explained that, as a Mayflower Descendent, she was inspired to challenge her students with a project regarding the relationship between Plymouth’s Pilgrim settlers and the native peoples with whom they interacted.   The students, she said, were asked to study historic source material pertaining to the first 50 years after the arrival of the Mayflower in 1620 and use the example of peace between the European settlers and the native Wampanoags to address their own modern-day challenges with interracial relations at their school.  

Deb Sanders, a member of the group accompanying the students, discussed how the students’ trip to Massachusetts was made possible through an essay contest held by Diamond International Resorts.   The students won the contest, she said, with their report on “What can be learned from the first fifty years of peace and friendship between the Mayflower Pilgrims and the Wampanoags to improve interracial relations at our school?” 

The students then showed a DVD presentation on the findings of their report.  Following the presentation, the students introduced themselves to the Board and discussed their experiences in completing their project.  The Board posed questions to the students about their travels to Boston and their impressions of Plymouth, and each member offered thanks and appreciation to the students and teachers for their thoughtful and engaging presentation.   Chairman Quintal invited the students to return to Plymouth in 2020 to participate in the Town’s 400th Anniversary Celebration. 

At the conclusion of the presentation, Chairman Quintal called for a 5-minute break to prepare for the presentation of articles scheduled for the June Special Town Meeting.

June Special Town Meeting Articles

After the break, Chairman Quintal called the meeting back to order and invited members of the Planning Board to join the Selectmen for the presentation of articles.  
Present for the Planning Board:
Marc Garrett, Vice Chair






Loring Tripp






Larry Rosenblum

Paul McAlduff 

Article 2
Capital Requests: Crematory
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Board requested additional information on the DPW’s proposal to build a municipal crematory prior to making a decision to recommend the entirety of Article 2 to the Special Town Meeting in June.  

Mr. Hammond referenced the Cemetery Master Plan and outlined the latest data from the state regarding burial and cremation.  He pointed to the various communities that would likely choose Plymouth’s proposed facility for cremation services, and turned the presentation over to Paul McAlduff, member of both the Planning Board and the Building Committee, to discuss further statistics.

Mr. McAlduff noted that he is the chair of the Building Committee’s subcommittee on the crematory, and he discussed his experiential background as part of a group responsible for establishing a crematory within a cemetery in Boston.  He discussed his statistical findings after speaking to Plymouth’s local funeral parlors and noted his belief that a quality cremation facility in Plymouth would be economically justifiable, considering the growing trend toward cremation and the shrinking availability of cemetery space.   
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. McAlduff for his efforts regarding the crematory facility, and he opened up the discussion to questions and comment from the Board.  
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to recommend the proposed crematory outlined in Article 2 to the June Special Town Meeting.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-1-0 in favor, with Selectman Tavares in opposition. 
Article 5
To see if the Town will vote to transfer the care, custody, management and control of a portion of the property described below from the Board of Selectmen for tax title purposes to the Board of Selectmen for general municipal purposes, or for the purpose of conveyance, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to sell or lease all or a portion of said property to (i) a quasi-governmental agency, (ii) a private corporation or entity, or (iii) a non-profit economic development corporation; said property being those portions of "New England Park" owned by the Town and located on Assessors' Plats 128 and 129 as well as those portions of "Smithsonian Park, Lot 13", "Woodmere Park, Lot 11", "Bournehurst Park, Lot 8", "Sandy Lake Park, Lot 3" and Lot 12 owned by the Town and located on Assessors' Plat 125, being more particularly described in the Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District -- MEPOD Map dated April 22, 2008 as on file with the Town Clerk and made a part hereof by reference, on such terms and conditions and for such consideration as the Board of Selectmen deems appropriate, provided that the conveyance or lease shall be subject to the following terms and conditions:

1. The property must be used for the construction of an entertainment and movie production studio campus, including a studio production facility, and associated and accessory residential, commercial and other uses, provided that prior to the sale or lease of any portion of said property, Town Meeting must adopt, and the Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts must approve, the required zoning bylaw amendment that permits such uses by special permit on the property; and 

2.  The property shall be sold or leased subject to a right of reverter clause, or equivalent lease or contractual provision, which may be exercised by the Town without payment of any kind or type in the event the transferee or lessee:

a. Fails to obtain all required permits and approvals necessary for the construction of the first approved phase of the entertainment and movie production studio campus and commence construction of the first approved phase within four (4) years of the date of adoption of this Article; or
b. Fails to substantially complete construction of the first approved phase of the project and commence operations of a fully functioning movie production studio within six (6) years from the date of adoption of this Article; or
c. Fails to use the property for the purposes provided herein; and 

3.   The property shall be conveyed or leased subject to the restriction that no construction at or use of the property may be made by the transferee utilizing the underlying Rural Residential District zoning of the property, including, without limitation, any residential use other than residential use that is part of the movie and entertainment production campus
and further, to see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen, to the extent that the Board may deem appropriate, to acquire by eminent domain said property or portions thereof for purposes of clearing title, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary to convey or lease said property, and further, to see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to request special legislation designating the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation, Inc. (“the Foundation”), a non-profit, 501(c)(3) corporation created in accordance with G.L. c.180, as a quasi-public economic development agency as that term is used in G.L. c.30B, §1, clause 25, for the purpose of advancing economic development for the benefit of the Town of Plymouth, including the development, use and disposition of real property, and the ability to acquire, lease and convey land in the Town of Plymouth exempt from the provisions of G.L. c.30B, §16, said special legislation may also provide for the establishment of a new public or quasi-public economic development agency for such purposes; provided, however, that the General Court may make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approve amendments to bill before enactment by the General Court; and provided further that the Board of Selectmen is hereby authorized to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition; or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Sylvia provided the Board with a presentation on Article 5, which would authorize the Selectmen to transfer a portion of the land known commonly as the 1,000 Acres for the purposes of the development of a movie studio complex.  If approved by Town Meeting, the Board has two options through which it can convey the land: via sale or via lease.

If the Board chooses to sell the land, Mr. Sylvia explained, it may be issued through a Request for Proposals (RFP) process, or it may be conveyed to a quasi-governmental agency.  Various conditions, he said, can be placed in the terms of the sale or lease.  Mr. Sylvia reviewed, in further detail, the components of Article 5, noting that the property must be used for the construction of a movie studio, and pointing out that there are reverter clauses built into the language, in the event a studio project does not come into fruition.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 5 to the June Special Town meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 6
To see if the Town will vote to transfer the care, custody, management and control of a portion of the property described below from the Board of Selectmen for tax title purposes, to the Board of Selectmen for: general municipal or conservation purposes; and/or for the purposes of sale or gift for open space, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to convey said land or interest therein for such purpose; and/or for the additional purpose of alternative energy generation and transmission purposes as the Board of Selectmen may approve; said property being approximately 90 acres listed on a plan on file with the Town Clerk entitled “Additional Off-Site Mitigation for the 1000-acre site”, and those portions of “New England Park” owned by the Town and located on Assessors’ Plats 128 and 129 as well as those portions of “Smithsonian Park, Lot 13”, “Woodmere Park, Lot 11”, “Bournehurst Park, Lot 8”, “Sandy Lake Park, Lot 3” and Lot 12 owned by the Town and located on Assessors’ Plat 125, as shown in further detail on a sketch plan on file with the Town Clerk, which plan may be subject to further revision, on such terms and conditions and for such consideration as the Board of Selectmen deems appropriate, and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to accept a conservation restriction or restrictions on any of said parcels, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the vote taken hereunder, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Sylvia explained that Article 6 will allow the Board of Selectmen to convey conservation restrictions on approximately 89 acres of land not developed as part of the movie studio project proposed for the 1,000 Acres site.  The land, he said, will be used as part of a conservation outcome required by the Natural Heritage and Endangered Species Program as mitigation for land taken where high priority habitat exists.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to comments from the Planning Board.

Mr. Tripp expressed concerns about putting the land out to bid through the RFP process.  Considering the work that Plymouth Rock Studios has put into working with the Town on their proposal, he said, it seems disingenuous for the Town to then open the site to bids from other companies.

Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that, during his previous presentation before the Board, he indicated that there was more than one process through which the Town could dispose of the land, whether through an RFP process or via a quasi-governmental agency.  It is the Town’s intent, he said, to make sure that this process is done in the best possible way; it would not be a fair assessment, he added, to say that the Town is trying to be disingenuous in any part of this process.   Mr. Sylvia explained that, by law, an RFP cannot be proprietary; the Town can, however, be very specific in the RFP about what it wants done with the property.   Article 6, he reiterated, allows the Board to choose a method of conveying the land that is in the best interests of the Town.

Before discussion from he and his fellow members went any further, Mr. Garrett officially called the meeting of the Planning Board to order.

A brief discussion ensued amongst the Board.  Lee Hartmann, the Town’s Director of Planning & Development, provided some basic information pertaining to the article.
Bill Wynne, a member of the Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) Development Team, addressed the Board and acknowledged that PRS understands the Town’s options and obligations within the process of disposing of the land.  If, however, the Town elects the RFP process, he said, PRS will respectfully request reimbursement for the expense they have invested in clearing the titles on the parcels within the 1,000 Acres site.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 6 to the June Special Town meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 9
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw and Official Zoning Map #1 to create a Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD)and to establish a new Section 205-76, Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD), which would allow various uses, including, but not limited to, a movie studio by Master Plan Special Permit and also include design standards, definitions, procedures and provisions for said uses as well as amend associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, as on file with the Town Clerk, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING BOARD

Chairman Quintal noted that Article 9 represents the Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD), of which the Planning Board has approved a draft version.

Mr. Hartmann provided the Selectmen with a presentation outlining the MEPOD, noting that he and his staff are very pleased with and proud of the work they have done on this zoning article, which the Planning Board recently approved unanimously.   While he is comfortable with the language in its present state, Mr. Hartmann said, the Planning Board will continue to look at the MEPOD, and any changes made will be brought back before the various boards prior to Town Meeting.
Mr. Hartmann displayed maps of the 1,000 Acres site and outlined the proposed overlay district.  The MEPOD, as written, he said, has a number of important safeguards built into its language, including the required construction of an interchange off Route 25 and definitions of the studio components allowed by the zoning.

While Town Meeting will consider the MEPOD and other studio articles in June, Mr. Hartmann said, this is only the beginning of the process, as several months of review, design, and permitting will follow before construction can begin.

Mr. Garrett talked about the Planning Board’s process of developing the MEPOD through an intensive meeting schedule and a deep commitment invested by both staff and board.  Consultation from the legal team from Duane Morris, coupled with spirited but respectful dialogue between the town and the studio proponents, he said, has helped to create what he believes is a document that protects the interests of the Town and allows PRS the opportunity to move forward with its plans.  Mr. Garrett then discussed elements of the MEPOD further, including the procedural elements of zoning law and permitting.  
Mr. Tripp noted that there have been several opportunities for the community participate in the entire review process since the studio’s interest in the property became known, whether through the various forums held by the Plymouth 1000 group or through the meetings held by the Town’s Citizens Advisory Committee.  If the community is comfortable with this project, he said, he is comfortable with it.
Mr. McAlduff commented briefly on the Planning Board’s rejection of the idea to allow a heliport at the site, noting that members did not feel it would be appropriate to have helicopters flying over the area, daily.   He offered his thanks and appreciation to the Planning staff for their hard work on the MEPOD document.
Selectman Malaguti echoed Mr. McAlduff’s compliments for the Planning staff, and Vice Chairman Loewenberg added that Mr. Sylvia deserved some credit for his part in both the process of responding to the studio proposal and the development of the Town Meeting articles.

In response to Mr. Wynne’s earlier comments, Chairman Quintal noted that the Town has no intentions to deceive anyone or disregard the expense PRS has incurred while researching the titles within the 1,000 Acres property.  The Selectmen donate their time to do what’s best for the community, he said, and both the Board and the staff have done their best to streamline the process and respond to the studio’s needs.
Attorney Ed Angley, representing PRS, clarified that no accusations of deceit are being issued.  While the studio partners are apprehensive about the RFP process, he said, they feel that the Planning Department has worked hard to create a bylaw that works for everyone involved.

Mr. Hartmann emphasized his belief that the MEPOD was created through a team effort between the Town, the studio, and, most importantly, the community.  Mr. Garrett added that everything in the draft MEPOD at this point is fully agreed upon; if there are other pieces of knowledge to be learned or facets to be refined, he reiterated, the Planning Board will come back with any changes prior to Town Meeting.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg expressed her hope that the community recognizes the collaborative effort made by the Selectmen, Planning Board, and School Committee to review and respond to the studio proposal.   She then made a motion to recommend Article 9, as drafted and approved by the Planning Board, to the June Special Town Meeting.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in approval. Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Tripp for his decade of service to the community as a member of the Planning Board (as Mr. Tripp chose not to seek re-election in the forthcoming Town elections).
Return to Old Business / Letters / New Business
The Board returned to the Old Business / Letters / New Business agenda item to discuss some remaining items of New Business.

Dumpster at Town Wharf – Chairman Quintal noted that he has been contacted about the removal of a dumpster on Town Wharf.  Selectman Machado pointed out that he had overheard that the dumpster was removed because someone illegally dumped oil into it, as they could not access the locked tank designated for oil disposal near the dumpster.  
Mr. Sylvia noted that he and his staff would speak with the Harbormaster and further investigate the matter.  
Upcoming Elections – Chairman Quintal noted the upcoming town elections and thanked the community for providing him with the opportunity to serve on the Board of Selectmen.  As both he and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seek re-election, he stated his hope to continue serving with Ms. Loewenberg on the numerous important issues that face the Town.

Executive Session

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after entering executive session.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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